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	To:
	Council

	Date:
	28 January 2019 

	Title of Report: 
	Questions on Notice from members of Council and responses from the Board Members and Leader, republished with supplementary questions and responses.



[bookmark: _Toc448152497][bookmark: _Toc535487356][bookmark: _Toc536023601]Introduction
Questions submitted by members of Council to the Board members and Leader of the Council, by the deadline in the Constitution are listed below in the order they will be taken at the meeting.
Responses are included where available.
Questioners can ask one supplementary question of the councillor answering the original question.
This report will be republished after the Council meeting to include supplementary questions and responses as part of the minutes pack.
[bookmark: _Toc535487357][bookmark: _Toc536023602]Questions and responses


[bookmark: _Toc535487358][bookmark: _Toc536023603]Board member for Culture and City Centre


1. [bookmark: _Toc535487359][bookmark: _Toc536023604]From Councillor Gant to Councillor Clarkson – Tourist Tax
	Question
	Written Response

	A number of local authorities in areas popular with visitors are reported to be lobbying government to consider a “Tourist tax” to help improve the experience of both tourists and residents. 
Should Oxford be joining those calls?

	In 2017, Council agreed to ask the Chief Executive and the Leader of the Council to work with other local authorities representing cities with high rates of tourism to lobby jointly for the devolution of the above power. The progress of this debate continues to be monitored closely by officers. Bath, Edinburgh, Liverpool and the Highlands are among areas lobbying for £1-2 per night bed taxes, thus far without success. More authorities are publically stating their case with the aim of paying for infrastructure, street improvements or to fund culture.. Officers are also engaging with the LGA, but as things stand government legislation is required. Government has previously suggested any taxation will need to be advocated for separately to the Tourism Sector Deal process, currently underway, which proposes tourism zones.
Furthermore, we are in a situation where we are prioritising delivery of the Housing and Growth Deal with government. As things progress on these fronts, the best timing to more pro-actively pursue this matter should become clearer. We would need to engage closely with the hotel sector and other partners on such an issue, to better understand their views. The forthcoming Tourism Scrutiny review process will no doubt provide further opportunity to more fully explore the evidence around the issue further.



2. [bookmark: _Toc535487360][bookmark: _Toc536023605]From Councillor Landell-Mills to Councillor Clarkson – Gloucester Green
	Question
	Written Response

	Can the portfolio holder advise the City Council have any proposals to improve the character and quality of the Gloucester Green environment for use during the daytime and night-time?
	Whilst Oxford City Council does not have the controlling interest in the area, some improvement works are due to be scheduled. These include the addition of new benches, a new bin store and removal of a poster drum. There is of course a long-term desire to see a wider improvement in this area.

	Supplementary Question
Could we have more information about the proposed improvement works?
	Verbal Response
Initial proposals require consultation with all landowners and are not finalised. We are however keen to make progress.  



3. [bookmark: _Toc535487361][bookmark: _Toc536023606]From Councillor Gant to Councillor Clarkson – Town Hall accessibility audit
	Question
	Written Response

	Further to my question at the last council meeting, is the accessibility audit of the Town Hall complete?
	We have received the access audit and started some improvements such as procuring new door closures, improved lighting and an illustrated map of the Town Hall  that have been funded from our current budgets. We are obtaining costs for the other changes that the audit has recommended. 
A report is due to go to the Corporate Management Team within the next month so it can be reviewed and it will then go to the City Executive Board.







[bookmark: _Toc535487362][bookmark: _Toc536023607]Board member for Customer Focused Services

4. [bookmark: _Toc535487363][bookmark: _Toc536023608]From Councillor Goddard to Councillor Chapman – trees on highway
	Question
	Written Response

	The council has indicated that it is allocated about £18k from the County Council to manage (survey, maintain and replace) 6,000 trees on Section 42 land.  This figure would appear to be inadequate even for the routine surveying and maintenance of that number of trees.  The council has confirmed that there are no plans to replace 'missing' trees in Blenheim Drive, specifically; could it be confirmed whether removed trees on any Section 42 land are being or have been replaced in the last 3 years?

	The total number of trees planted in the last 3 years on S42 land was 12. 
We do not replace trees on Section 42 land where there are high engineering costs involved to create suitable tree pits – this is the case at Blenheim Drive.  The majority of the trees planted on Section 42 land will be in grass verges.
If other parties wish to fund replacement trees on Section 42 land we are able to accommodate this.  Any funding would need to cover costs of creating new tree pits if required.  I understand that Oxford Direct Services are currently working with some Councillors who are considering raising funds for this in their ward.

	Supplementary Question
Have we made representations to the County Council to increase funding for replacing and maintaining trees on the highway as the current funding appears inadequate?
	Verbal Response
I will raise this with the County Council but do not expect to receive additional funding for this.



5. [bookmark: _Toc536023609]From Councillor Simmons to Councillor Chapman – Shotover
	Question
	Written Response

	Cycling in Shotover recently, I noticed that a significant amount of litter had collected at the lower end (adjacent to the ring road) and that the old second world war roadway which forms the cycle route is deteriorating badly in parts. 
How frequently is Shotover cleared of litter and are there any plans to patch up the old roadway?
	The Streetscene Team litter picks the area.  However, the area is split into two parts:-
· Brasenose Wood which we attend twice a week – normally Monday and Wednesday.
· Shotover Country Park / Car Park which we attend three times a week – Saturday, Sunday and Monday.
With regard to the road surface, there are no plans to carry out any work at present.  However, we will continue to monitor the situation.

	Supplementary Question
What sections of Shotover are included and excluded from the Council’s cleaning rota?
	Verbal Response
Shotover Park lies in both Oxford City and South Oxfordshire District. Each council is responsible for cleaning and maintenance on its own part of the land. I have asked officers to work with their counterparts to put a suitable joint cleaning rota in place





[bookmark: _Toc535487366][bookmark: _Toc536023610]Board member for Finance and Asset Management and non-statutory Deputy Leader

No questions


[bookmark: _Toc535487368][bookmark: _Toc536023611]Board member for Healthy Oxford

6. [bookmark: _Toc535487407][bookmark: _Toc536023612][bookmark: _Toc535487369]From Councillor Wade to Councillor Upton - Oxford Half Marathon
	Question
	Written Response

	Is the Board Member aware that a date has been fixed for the Oxford Half Marathon 2019 without any consultation with Residents in the affected Wards or with their City and County councillors?
	Cllr Wade has been advised about the process for Oxfordshire County Council’s consultation process for events on the highway - the process is consulted upon with key stakeholders e.g. the emergency services and Oxford University’s Conference of Colleges. It is not viable or conducive to undertake a consultation with residents on all aspects of events such as dates.  
Consultation has also taken place regarding the route - at the Cllr Briefing meeting held on the 17th Jan that Cllr Wade was invited to was unable to attend, Oxfordshire County Council confirmed the steps recently undertaken by the County, City and the organisers to look at a possible re-routing for the event. 
Alison Drummond (City Events Officer) held a pre Cllr Briefing meeting with Cllr Wade and all these points were explained. The proposed re-route was consulted upon with the Safety Advisory Group. Thames Valley Police, Oxfordshire Fire Brigade and both Bus Companies rejected the proposal to re-route the event because the only viable possible re-route would have a more negative and larger impact upon the city and its residents.
It has been confirmed by the County Council that the current route has the least impact upon the highway network in Oxford. Through the evidence of the significantly reduced number of complaints received in 2018 (OCC only received 3 complaints about the event last year), it appears that the residents in the north of the city and Marston have now more collectively embraced the Half Marathon - this was also confirmed by the Ward Councillors yesterday at the Cllr Briefing. Furthermore both Board Members have agreed for the event to continue for the time being in its current route due to it having the least impact upon the city and residents.

	Supplementary Question
There has been no consultation with residents on the date and route for this years’ event. Will residents be consulted?
	Verbal Response
No. It is impractical to consult such large numbers of people. The event (on 13 October 2019) relies on effective co-ordination with councillors and local groups.


[bookmark: _Toc535487408][bookmark: _Toc536023613]
7. From Councillor Wade to Councillor Upton - Oxford Half Marathon 2
	Question
	Written Response

	Does the Board Member share our concern that Virgin Sport are using our ‘Oxford’ brand with little or no benefit to the city, and considerable inconvenience year after year to local residents and visitors? Will the Board Member ask for a cost benefit analysis, fundamental to any business decision, to be prepared as a matter of urgency?
	All relevant events on OCC land that comply with our events booking process are able to use our Supported by OCC logo branding.
All event organisers provide an economic and social impact report as part of their post event analysis. Alison Drummond explained this to Cllr Wade when she met with her on 11 January. This report is issued after the event through the Safety Advisory Group. It is recognised that the event now brings in approximately £1m of economic impact to the City which is an incredible figure and the benefits to the city are tremendous. A copy can be issued to Cllr Wade in due course.
Both City and County Council are very supportive of this event as it also encourages more people to participate in being healthy and active.

	Supplementary Question
When will the report mentioned in your answer be available?
	Verbal Response
I do not know when we will receive the final report , but once officers have this they can share relevant information with you.






8. [bookmark: _Toc536023614]From Councillor Roz Smith to Councillor Upton – Quarry Sports Building
	Question
	Written Response

	Could I please have a breakdown of the costs for the Quarry Sports Building, including costs for Architects, consultants, consultations, materials, removal of old building etc?
	The total spend for the project was £1,257,495 in line with the final cost report for the project. 
We are currently in the process of checking with the consultants and contractor whether they are able to release details of their contract sums, which could be commercially sensitive for them. We will advise as soon as we know.  The new pavilion has been well received by the local community and Quarry Rovers FC.

	Supplementary Question
Please can we have a full and transparent breakdown of costs?
	Verbal Response
I hope officers can provide a full breakdown of costs in due course but it may be that some information is still classified as commercially sensitive and cannot be released in detail.



9. [bookmark: _Toc535487370][bookmark: _Toc536023615]From Councillor Roz Smith to Councillor Upton – Quarry Rovers ground
	Question
	Written Response

	Who made the decision for allowing the installation of hoarding along a property border with City Council owned land at Margaret Road playing field area thereby denying the promised installation of an outside cage for Quarry Rovers football equipment?
	The hoarding was installed as part of a building project on adjacent private land given planning permission last year. We are talking to the owner in the hope of expediting the building so that we can install the storage cage as soon as possible. The principle was authorised by the then Interim Assistant Chief Executive – Regeneration & Economy and the detail authorised by the Regeneration and major projects service manager

	Supplementary Question
The result is a blank hoarding in place of the previous hedge, with no progress with the work on the house and a large container awkwardly sited in the playing fields. Can anything be done to speed up removal of the hoarding and can you keep ward councillors updated?
	Verbal Response
It is frustrating and we have done what we can to encourage progress.  There is nothing we can do to force private owners to speed up their building work.









[bookmark: _Toc535487371][bookmark: _Toc536023616]Board member for Housing (Building better homes)

10. [bookmark: _Toc535487372][bookmark: _Toc536023617]From Councillor Simmons to Councillor Rowley – council tenants
	Question
	Written Response

	Is it true that the Council is considering introducing a rule making it difficult for its tenants to take in lodgers under the age of 50?
	Council tenants have a statutory right to take in lodgers. However, the question may be referring to the restrictions that are in place in accommodation designated for older people.
The formal consultation on a replacement Secure Tenancy Agreement for Council Tenants has recently closed. 
During the consultation process, the issue was raised that currently, if you live in housing designated for older people, you can only take in a lodger who is 55 or older, which can be quite restrictive, particularly if a tenant is affected by the bedroom tax. 
The proposed agreement intends to clarify this and make it fairer so that: 
· those living in designated over 60s accommodation should not have lodgers younger than 55 years old
· those living in designated over 55s accommodation should not have lodgers younger than 50 years old
So in fact, the council has just been consulting on lessening the restrictions on people’s ability to take in lodgers whilst seeking to protect the nature of accommodation for older people.

	Supplementary Question
How does this change in the agreement help tenants affected by the bedroom tax, or fit with mutual support schemes pairing older and younger tenants together?
	Verbal Response
Thank you for the question. The rules around sheltered housing are complex and not easily explained here. I will ask for a written response. 


[bookmark: _Toc535487375]
11. [bookmark: _Toc536023618]From Councillor Gotch to Councillor Rowley – Elsfield Way and Warren Crescent
	Question
	Written Response

	Elsfield Way, owned by the City, received planning consent for 17 dwellings 5 years ago, yet construction has not started . Why the delay? And why will the finished flats and houses not be 100% affordable on a City owned site? 
Similarly, Warren Crescent received consent 4 years ago for 10 affordable houses on a City owned site, yet no start has been made. 
Do these inordinate delays explain why the City has built no affordable dwellings for the past 2 years?
	The Elsfield Hall site was given permission for 17 dwellings. However, changes made by the Government in 2015 including the introduction of the 1% rent cut and the high value levy meant that the council felt unable to proceed as it was no longer financially viable. The housing company has reviewed the site and is proposing a scheme capable of delivering 26 homes. This scheme will be delivered alongside Cumberlege Close for a total of 35 homes, 18 of which will be affordable housing, subject to planning permission being granted. It is not possible to produce a 100% affordable housing scheme here due to the build costs involved and the lower returns produced by social housing.
Warren Crescent was granted permission in September 2016 and was initially delayed due to the same Government changes that affected Elsfield Hall. Following the establishment of the housing company and the appointment of the necessary professional consultants, a 12 month water monitoring process has been completed (as per a condition on the planning permission) and tenders received for the building work. These are being assessed for an expected start on site within the next 2-3 months.
It is important to recognise that sites in the city tend to be complicated to develop.





[bookmark: _Toc535487376][bookmark: _Toc536023619]Board member for Planning and Transport

12. [bookmark: _Toc535487377][bookmark: _Toc536023620]From Councillor Gant to Councillor Hollingsworth – planning consultees
	Question
	Written Response

	Does the Board Member agree with me that if members of this authority are being asked to rely on the advice of statutory consultees in making quasi-judicial decisions on planning committees, we need to be able to reassure ourselves that that advice has been professionally prepared and taken all relevant factors sufficiently into account? 
Could he confirm whether there is a format or protocol covering how such advice should be presented? 
If not, should there be?
	Advice from statutory consultees on planning issues is presented as part of the report to the planning committee, prepared by our planning officers and checked by our legal officers, who are also on hand during the committees’ meetings. If our officers have concerns about any element of a response from a statutory consultee they can and do go back to that consultee to seek clarification. Members of planning committees should base their decision on the officer’s reports as well as the responses from statutory and non-statutory consultees alike which are all available on the website, and on the verbal advice given to members during the committee meeting.

	Supplementary Question
As committee members are asked to rely on the accuracy of responses from statutory consultees, should there be a set format or protocol for presenting information to the council?
	Verbal Response
County Council highway team use standard headings for their responses. Officers will check the reliability and accuracy of statutory consultees’ advice and recommendations . But it would not be appropriate and would be beyond our remit to insist responses must be sent in standard format.



13. [bookmark: _Toc535487378][bookmark: _Toc536023621]From Councillor Gant to Councillor Hollingsworth – Barton footbridge
	Question
	Written Response

	The Annual Monitoring Report 2017/18 refers to a specific target for Barton: “Provision of a new footbridge across the A40…” in order to “Reduce the sense of isolation from the rest of the city”, saying this benefit is “To be delivered as part of the Barton Park development”. 
Why has it not been?
	The AMR actually says “Provision of new footbridge across the A40 and/or improvements to existing underpass…” (my emphasis). The footbridge option was ruled out many years ago because of the excessive land-take required for the ramps and the ensuing costs. Improvements to the underpass were a section 106 requirement on the planning permission. A scheme was worked up by the developer and submitted, and approved, by the County Council’s street lighting team.



14. [bookmark: _Toc535487379][bookmark: _Toc536023622]From Councillor Gant to Councillor Hollingsworth – Strategic Housing Market Assessment (SHMA)
	Question
	Written Response

	The 2014 SHMA gives a figure for Oxford’s housing need of 1400 dwellings per annum (dpa). The Government’s new standard methodology gives a substantially lower figure of 746dpa. This council is continuing to use the SHMA figure in its calculations, for reasons which have been discussed before. However, the same consultants who prepared the 2014 SHMA undertook an update in 2018, which uses what they describe as a “more evolved understanding” of certain elements, and gives a figure of 776dpa. 
How is this council factoring the 2018 SHMA update, and the most recent government guidance on its methodology for calculating OAN, into its calculations?
	It is important to note that the standardised methodology for calculating Objectively Assessed Need (OAN) for housing creates a minimum figure; this is made explicit in the NPPF 2018 and in the accompanying planning practice guidance. 
(The OAN is derived from housing projections from the Office of National Statistics. Councillors might find it interesting to note that a recent Government consultation including the following important statement from the Office of National Statistics, which is clearly highly relevant to Oxford’s situation: 
“[The household projections] do not take account of how many people may want to form new households, but for whatever reason aren’t able to, such as young adults wanting to move out of their parents’ house, or people wanting to live on their own instead of in a house share. Therefore, household projections are not a measure of how many houses would need to be built to meet housing demand; they show what would happen if past trends in actual household formation continue.”
“Although the latest household projections are lower than the previously published projections, this does not directly mean that fewer houses are needed in the future than thought. This is because the projections are based on recent actual numbers of households and are not adjusted to take account of where homes have been needed in recent years but have not been available. Therefore, if more homes are built, the increased availability of homes may result in more households forming. The opposite is also true – if fewer homes are built then fewer households are able to form.”)
There are 5 separate considerations in determining whether a figure above the minimum indicated by the standard methodology would be appropriate. These are summarised in the relevant Government Guidance on assessing housing need within the rules of the updated NPPF 2018, and at least three apply to Oxford. We can clearly demonstrate the case to go above the minimum figure.
The comparable figure to the 2014 SHMA conclusions of 1,400 dwellings per annum (dpa) in the 2018 SHMA roll forward is calculated to be the 1,356dpa. The broad explanation is set out in the Local Plan text at paragraphs 3.5-3.7 and is explained further in the Assessing and Meeting Housing Need Background Paper available on our website. The roll forward is based on the assessed need for affordable housing, and the application of the Council’s current (and proposed) affordable housing policy, as set out in these documents. 
The 2018 report is not a jointly commissioned piece of work and it is not intended as a replacement of the 2014 SHMA. It was undertaken to ensure we appropriately rolled-forward our plan period to 2036, in order to provide a 15 year Local Plan as required by the NPPF. The 2018 update could not replace the 2014 SHMA as it only looks at Oxford City and has not been prepared collaboratively across the Housing Market Area. The Local Plan clearly states at paragraph 3.5 that the main evidence for housing need in Oxford continues to be the Oxfordshire SHMA 2014.





15. [bookmark: _Toc535487380][bookmark: _Toc536023623]From Councillor Wolff to Councillor Hollingsworth – Strategic Housing Market Assessment (SHMA) numbers
	Question
	Written Response

	Which housing numbers will be used in the final local plan and why? Those originally derived from the SHMA or the more recent Objectively Assessed Needs numbers?
	This Council has already approved the final draft of the Local Plan for consultation and submission, which includes the relevant housing numbers and the clear explanation as to why they were used. The answer to question 14 above provides some detail and references to the relevant documents and sections.

	Supplementary Question
The range of ‘required housing completions’ from different calculations is amazingly wide. Do we really know how many housing completions are required to meet our unmet housing need?
	Verbal Response
The difference results from the differing methodologies:
OAN uses a straightforward extrapolation of current housebuilding rates and does not take account of other factors.
SHMA uses a more complex system assessing many factors to predict the need for new households.
I consider the SHMA methodology is more reliable and gives a better assessment..


16. [bookmark: _Toc535487381][bookmark: _Toc536023624]From Councillor Gant to Councillor Hollingsworth – Local Plan consultation
	Question
	Written Response

	The Regulation 19 consultation on Oxford’s Local Plan was extended to finish on December 28, 2018. Given that this was obviously directly after Christmas, meaning that several groups and individuals had difficulty meeting the deadline because they and their colleagues were away, does the Board Member think that in hindsight there might have been a case for extending the extension by a further week?
	The Council replied recently to a letter from Hinde Law, written on behalf of a client who wished to make similar points. The reply, sent by our Monitoring Office, sets out the case well so I have decided to quote it the relevant paragraphs in response: 
“The original consultation period in respect of the Proposed Submission Local Plan was six weeks, which was extended subsequently to a total of eight weeks. This consultation period meets, indeed exceeds, the requirements of the Town and Country Planning (Local Planning) Regulations 2012 and the City Council’s usual consultation period as identified in its Statement of Community Involvement. It is considered therefore that consultation period provided was wholly reasonable and exceeds that which is normally provided for consultation on proposed submission versions of development plan documents. 
The consultation period for the Proposed Submission Local Plan comprised an eight-week period, between 1 November 2018 and 28 December 2018. Only a very short part of that eight-week period included the Christmas holidays. As stated above, the consultation period exceeded that which is usual for consultation on proposed submission plans and, it is considered, provided an entirely reasonable opportunity for those who wished to engage in the process to prepare and submit representations. The Proposed Submission Plan and associated consultation documents were available on-line and therefore were readily accessible at all times during the consultation period. 
The consultation process accorded with the requirements of regulation 19 of the Town and Country Planning (Local Planning) Regulations 2012 and the City Council’s Statement of Community Involvement. Although the City Council was not required or obliged to do so, notice of the consultation was communicated by email on 1 November 2018 to all those on the City Council’s database, as was the further email sent on 16 November 2018. Notice of the consultation was also disseminated by other means, including by notice given in “Your Oxford”, in the edition published on 29 October 2018, by press release and through a widely reported interview with the Planning Portfolio Holder, through a launch event with the Civic Society to which local stakeholder groups were invited, through social media, through notices posted on community notice boards and through drop in events.  The extension of the consultation period to 28 December 2018 was also widely publicised (as referred to below).
It is considered that the notice of the consultation, and of the extension of the consultation period, was entirely reasonable and effective.”


17. [bookmark: _Toc535487382][bookmark: _Toc536023625]From Councillor Wade to Councillor Hollingsworth – Central Conservation Area
	Question
	Written Response

	The lodging of a planning application in respect of 4 Osney Lane, a Victorian end of terrace, has concentrated attention on the inexplicable omission of the Victorian streets east of Hollybush Row from the Central (City and University) Conservation Area. Can the Board Member confirm that the appraisal currently underway will include considering the incorporation of this important remaining area of Oxford’s industrial heritage?
	Consideration of several potential expansions of the Central Conservation Area are being considered, including the area in which number 4 (which is not subject to a planning application – that’s the property next door) Osney Lane can be found. Officers are currently weighing up the arguments for and against the inclusion of these areas within the Conservation Area, and they will make their recommendations to CEB following further consultation specifically on the potential expansion of the Conservation Area.

	Supplementary Question
Can local groups contribute to the consultation?
	Verbal Response
Yes – amenity group, local groups, landowners and councillors can contribute to the consultation which has already started. 


[bookmark: _Toc535487383]
18. [bookmark: _Toc536023626]From Councillor Wade to Councillor Hollingsworth - Oxford Dance Forum
	Question
	Written Response

	Is the Board Member aware that the Oxford Dance Forum, a collective of dance professionals, is having real difficulties in finding spaces suitable for dance in Oxford? Better spaces for dance would allow dance to reach a wider audience and increase the uptake of dance within the community.
Will the Board Member confirm that the reconversion of premises (policies E1 and V2 in the draft Local Plan) in this case for dance spaces, will be encouraged by this Council?
	Yes I am aware, and have been in touch with relevant organisations and individuals for some considerable time. It is precisely because of those contacts that the 2036 Local Plan draft submission document includes just such policies. 



19. [bookmark: _Toc535487384][bookmark: _Toc536023627]From Councillor Wade to Councillor Hollingsworth - Oxford Flood Alleviation
	Question
	Written Response

	The current proposals for the Oxford Flood Alleviation Channel fail to include a dedicated cycle path or pedestrian footpath along the main flood relief channel. Our MP, Layla Moran, was advised that questions of land ownership complicated this issue. 
Can the Board Member advise whether the Environment Agency and City Council are in continuing negotiations to secure this strip of land, which will result in great health and leisure benefits to the City’s residents?
	Yes, efforts involving the Environment Agency, the City Council, the County Council, the University of Oxford and cycling groups have been ongoing for some time to provide such a facility, although the advice given to the MP is correct and may be a substantial obstacle. 


	Supplementary Question
When can we expect an update on the proposals and the timetable for work on the main scheme and cycle path?
	Verbal Response
I cannot give a firm date, but we are continuing to work with major landowners. 


[bookmark: _Toc535487385]
20. [bookmark: _Toc536023628]From Councillor Wade to Councillor Hollingsworth - Building work affecting Residents and Homes in Wolvercote
	Question
	Written Response

	Is the Board Member aware that residents along Godstow Road are being subjected to a constant stream of HGV traffic, often till 11pm, on what is already a busy bus route. Residents are reporting vibrations to their homes, particularly when lorries and buses cross the bridge to and from Lower Wolvercote?
Can the Board Member advise what action the Council is taking to (a) fix the hours between which HGVs can access the Wolvercote Paper Mill construction site, and (b) liaise with Network Rail over the current condition and future monitoring of the bridge, and (c) advise residents through their local councillors of the City officer to whom they should report cracks/other deterioration to their properties?
	The Wolvercote Paper Mill site has a Construction Management Travel Plan in place, which restricts hours of deliveries to the period between 9.30 and 16.30. If the Councillor or residents are aware of deliveries taking place outside these hours the Planning Enforcement team at the City Council should be notified immediately. The bridge over the railway between upper and lower Wolvercote is the responsibility of the County Council as the transport authority, and they will be in regular contact with Network Rail on matters relating to the bridge. Damage to property that may be caused by the actions or activities of another individual or institution are a matter of civil liability, and should be pursued through the appropriate legal avenue.



21. [bookmark: _Toc535487386][bookmark: _Toc536023629]From Councillor Wolff to Councillor Hollingsworth – Gibbs Crescent
	Question
	Written Response

	A2 Dominion has said it wants to replace the Gibbs Crescent flats (where the explosion happened last year) and Simon House with blocks of new flats.  Given that both these sites were originally providing social housing and hostel accommodation will the portfolio holder do what he can to ensure that any new housing on this site remains a mix of social and affordable housing?
	These sites are subject to planning applications which have been received and are available for viewing on the Council’s website. Those planning applications will have to be judged against all relevant national and local planning policies, including those on affordable housing, which as defined by the City Council’s planning policies includes social housing as well intermediate housing. Members of the relevant planning committee(s) must make those judgements with the help of advice from planning officers as to whether the applications comply with the appropriate planning policies. I would advise any member who is likely to sit on a planning committee to avoid pre-determining a planning application. 





22. [bookmark: _Toc535487387][bookmark: _Toc536023630]From Councillor Landell-Mills to Councillor Hollingsworth – Westgate traffic 
	Question
	Written Response

	Can the portfolio holder advise whether the City Council is in discussion with Westgate operators as to how the tail back from the Westgate car park, which is blocking traffic on the Oxpens Road and resulting in increased congestion-and pollution, might be addressed?
	The County Council, as the Highways Authority, is in constant communication with both the City Council and the Westgate. The City Council position, which was embedded in the planning permission and based on the consensus position of the two Councils, is that visitors to the Westgate should be encouraged to use public transport, including the park and rides, as an alternative to the private car. To this end the County Council is providing live traffic information on the edges of the city directing drivers to the park and rides and away from the city centre, and the City Council is looking to increase capacity in the park and ride system by extending Seacourt and moving the Oxpens decking to Redbridge. The two Councils are working together on corridor studies that will shift priority on arterial roads away from the private car and towards public transport and cycling, and discussions are ongoing between the two Council to identify the most effective means of implementing demand management schemes to reduce the amount of traffic in Oxford.


23. [bookmark: _Toc535487388][bookmark: _Toc536023631]From Councillor Wolff to Councillor Hollingsworth – Seacourt extension
	Question
	Written Response

	What is the current status of the Seacourt Park and Ride extension?
	The scheme has planning permission, and preliminary works have been carried out to ensure that important conditions to that planning permission relating to environmental issues have been dealt with. Officers have been working to ensure that the interaction of the extension and the Oxford Flood Alleviation Scheme (OFAS) construction phases is as efficient as possible. A report will be coming to the CEB soon confirming the final timetable, costs and selection of a contractor.


24. [bookmark: _Toc535487389][bookmark: _Toc536023632]From Councillor Simmons to Councillor Hollingsworth - Meadow Lane car park
	Question
	Written Response

	The Council recently re-surfaced Meadow Lane car park (in a flood area) in what appears to be a non-permeable surface. 
Can the portfolio holder confirm this? 
If so, it appears that our practices are at odds with our own planning policies. Could the portfolio holder offer any comment on this?
	The previous surface of the car park was not permeable. To improve sustainable drainage the new surface includes positive drainage measures in the form of a gravel filled trench (one of the measures included in the definition of SUDS in the current Sites and Housing Plan). As such the approach is in line with our planning policies, though it is important to note that as a previously developed car park planning permission was not required for these works.


25. [bookmark: _Toc535487390][bookmark: _Toc536023633]From Councillor Wolff to Councillor Hollingsworth – Oxpens Meadow
	Question
	Written Response

	When will the temporary plastic surface on Oxpens Meadow be removed and when will the meadow be restored to its pre-existing condition?
	The temporary surface will be removed within the next two weeks, in compliance with the conditions attached to the temporary planning permission and in advance of the deadline of June 2019 required by the terms of the transfer of the site to OXWED as part of the comprehensive redevelopment of the Oxpens area.



26. [bookmark: _Toc535487391][bookmark: _Toc536023634]From Councillor Landell-Mills to Councillor Hollingsworth– park and ride
	Question
	Written Response

	Can the portfolio holder advise what the City Council is doing directly and indirectly to encourage motorists to use the Park and Ride car parks and take the bus into the city centre?
	The City and County Councils work closely together to promote the use of the park and ride system around Oxford (see Q22 above). As well as signage, the two councils have recently agreed to align the operating methods and terms and conditions at the five car parks, which will make it easier for customers to use the system – for example by allowing season ticket holders to use different car parks with the same tickets. The leaders of the two authorities agreed in 2017 a proposal to bring the back office operation of the two different parking operations together, and that has already led to significant efficiencies being identified, with further improvements likely to be confirmed in the next few weeks.


[bookmark: _Toc535487392]
27. [bookmark: _Toc536023635]From Councillor Landell-Mills to Councillor Hollingsworth – train use
	Question
	Written Response

	Can the portfolio holder advise what the City Council is doing directly and indirectly to encourage motorists to leave their cars at Oxford Parkway and take the train into the city centre?
	As already noted in responses to questions 22 and 26, the City and County Councils work together to promote the use of all the Park and Rides around Oxford, including the County’s Council facility at Oxford Parkway, which offers convenient bus and train services to the city centre as well as to Summertown, Headington and Kidlington. The Oxford Parkway park and ride facility is well used.








[bookmark: _Toc535487393][bookmark: _Toc536023636]Board member for Safer, Greener Oxford

28. [bookmark: _Toc535487394][bookmark: _Toc536023637]From Councillor Landell-Mills to Councillor Hayes – planting along highways
	Question
	Written Response

	Can the portfolio holder advise on what if any tree, hedge and shrub planting is proposed by the City Council in the soft estate along the main highways into Oxford to mitigate the impact of NOx and other pollutants and beautify the main roads into town?
	The main highway is managed by Oxfordshire County Council, therefore the City Council does not have any plans to plant trees alongside it. 


	Supplementary Question
This seems an ‘easy win’ to reduce air pollution: why can this not be taken forward?
	Verbal Response
I am happy to make the case to the County Council. But we do not own the land alongside the highways and do not have a budget for planting.


29. [bookmark: _Toc535487395][bookmark: _Toc536023638]From Councillor Landell-Mills to Councillor Hayes – planting to combat NOx
	Question
	Written Response

	Has the portfolio holder considered offering to supply and plant, free of charge, trees and hedging to home-owners and businesses with land along Oxford’s main highways, which would help to tackle the impact of NOx and other pollutants, and beautify the city?
	The City Council have assessed evidence on how planting can assist in reducing pollution in the city in detail. Unfortunately evidence shows that there is not a clear recommendation on the benefits. In some cases trees can in fact reduce air quality by trapping pollution below the canopy. Evidence also shows that while vegetation and trees can be regarded as beneficial for air quality in some circumstances, but they are not a solution to the air quality problems at a city scale. This is why we are concentrating our efforts on reducing pollution at sources through our proposals for a zero emission zone.

	Supplementary Question
Can we encourage residents to plant their own hedges?
	Verbal Response
This is covered above: we can discuss this in more detail outside this meeting.


30. [bookmark: _Toc535487396][bookmark: _Toc536023639]From Councillor Landell-Mills to Councillor Hayes – Zero Emissions Zone
	Question
	Written Response

	In light of the sensible changes to the ZEZ vehicle criteria is the term Zero Emissions Zone something of a misnomer and might Ultra Low Emissions Zone be a more accurate description? 
	Our journey towards the Zero Emission Zone is the correct term, as under current proposals only zero emission vehicles will be allowed in the zone during the day.


[bookmark: _Toc535487397]
31. [bookmark: _Toc536023640]From Councillor Landell-Mills to Councillor Hayes – Westgate car park and Zero Emissions Zone
	Question
	Written Response

	Does the portfolio holder think that allowing the Westgate car park to remain outside the ZEZ until the last stage in 2030 provides retailers within the Westgate an unfair competitive advantage over retailers elsewhere in the city centre?
	The Westgate Centre is part of the green zone, for which proposals have been put forward from 2022.



32. [bookmark: _Toc535487398][bookmark: _Toc536023641]From Councillor Landell-Mills to Councillor Hayes – St Clements
	Question
	Written Response

	Can the portfolio holder advise if the City Council have any specific proposals to address low air quality in St Clements, which has the worst air quality in the city, but is outside the ZEZ?
	The City Council is working in partnership with Oxfordshire County Council to identify proposal to reduce air pollution in St Clements. A steering group which comprises City and County Council’s members and officer have been established to lead the work. 
Myself and Councillor Jamila Azad (both as City and County Councillor for the people and businesses along St Clement's Street) sit on this steering group and feed in the practical concerns of people affected to develop solutions that are practical and effective. 
As transport is the main cause of pollution there, any changes needs the transport authority’s involvement. 
From 2016-2017 air pollution levels in St Clements was reduced by 23%. The proposed zone does not include St Clements as the zone has been designed to provide safe turn-around of non-complaint vehicles, but St Clements will benefit from the zero emission zone as buses and taxis using the road will be cleaner as a result of the proposals. The extension of the existing Low Emission Zone to require buses to be minimum Euro 6 standard from next year and the requirement that all Hackney carriages should be 100% zero emissions-capable by 2025 will benefit St Clements.
In addition, the City Council has secured £50,000 of funding to invest in solutions which can reduce air pollution further in St Clements and we're in the process of progressing those solutions.


[bookmark: _Toc535487399]


33. [bookmark: _Toc536023642]From Councillor Wolff to Councillor Hayes – Earth Day
	Question
	Written Response

	April 22nd 2020 will mark the 50th anniversary of Earth Day – which will be celebrated around the world. As the preparation for this event will fall within this forthcoming budget year, will the Portfolio Holder consider setting aside some funds so we can mark the occasion in Oxford?
(Note: Council has previously celebrated Earth Day by flying the Earth Day flag from the Town Hall).
	We’ve only got one planet, and Earth Day, the world’s largest environmental event, is a crucial way for the City Council to raise awareness of the need to address global warming and switch to clean energy sources. It's also important to celebrate the fiftieth anniversary of the birth of an environmental movement (in 1970) which has made possible so much progress to securing a healthier environment for future generations.
The Head of Law and Governance has received my request to fly the flag on Earth Day in 2019 (note: this falls on Easter Monday) and for the same event in 2020 and will this in consultation with the cross-party Flag Flying Panel, in accordance with the Protocol for Flag Flying on Civic Buildings agreed by the City Executive Board on 9 July 2015.  The Birthday of the Queen and St. George’s Day are a day either side of Earth Day (21 April & 23 April, respectively), which limits the availability of the flagpole, but there are no other flag flying commitments on 22 April.  All flag flying commitments are subject to the weather and the availability of trained staff and we hope to bring an update to members soon.  
Earth Day 2020 falls in in Financial year 2020-21, so funding for fiftieth anniversary activities and events are currently being considered in that context. Officers are also developing ideas for Earth Day 2020 with due consideration to the fact that the day itself will fall in Oxford City Council's pre-election period or purdah.



34. [bookmark: _Toc535487400][bookmark: _Toc536023643]From Councillor Goddard to Councillor Hayes - on-street charging points
	Question
	Written Response

	Can the Councillor update Council on plans to supply more on-street charging points for electric vehicles? In particular, is it intended that surplus capacity from streetlight circuits (now that large numbers of streetlights have been changed to low-current-draining LED) might be put to this use?
	The Council is currently trialling on-street residential chargers in its Go Ultra Low Oxford project. The trial evaluation is being carried out by the University of Oxford and the final report is due in June 2019. We have also published a joint report, with the Association for Public Sector Excellence aimed at other local authorities, which capturing the learning regarding the design and implementation of the trial (but not its evaluation). The Council will develop its strategy for rolling out around another 100 chargers in 2019 on the basis of the evaluation and with delivery to be completed by end March 2021.
Charging from lampposts has been trialled in the GULO project and can be an effective solution. Extensive roll out to street lighting is dependent on the lighting column being located on the kerb-side of the pavement whereas the recent policy has been to move street lights to the far-side of the pavement to reduce street clutter. The county council hold the contracts for (most) street lighting in the city and so roll out is dependent on their contracting arrangements. Officers are working closely with partners at the county to take advantage and create opportunities for this kind of charging where possible.



35. [bookmark: _Toc535487401][bookmark: _Toc536023644]From Councillor Wolff to Councillor Hayes – taxis and ZEZ
	Question	
	Written Response

	Can the portfolio elaborate on the support available to taxi drivers, in advance of the Zero Emission Zone implementation, who are told that they need to invest in low or zero emission vehicles?
	Officers are engaging closely with the hackney carriage owners, drivers and operators who will be affected by the Zero Emissions Zone. Supporting measures include:
Information and awareness raising 
· Bringing the manufacturers of ultra-low emissions taxis, London Electric Vehicle Company and Dynamo, to Oxford with vehicles for test drives/rides
· Two workshops, and more planned to help build capacity and gain feedback from the trade on the policy development
· Establishing an early adopters group – officers meet with those actively considering investment: a 121, confidential basis to understand individual challenges to adopting ultra-low emissions taxis in Oxford.
Financing
· The Council commissioned a study by CENEX of the local duty-cycles for Oxford taxis, based on data capture from six taxis over three months, to model the return on investment on the purchase of ultra-low emissions taxis
· Engaging with financing and leasing companies on the latest financial products that may help local owners to invest and sharing the latest information with the trade. These companies will be also invited to future workshops.
· Officers are actively pursuing third party funding that may help local investors.
Charging infrastructure
· Securing £370k of government funding to pay for 19 rapid chargers to be installed for priority or dedicated access for taxi drivers
· We expect the first two chargers will be installed in April 2019 in Manzil Way Gardens
· Using the modelling of local duty-cycles to inform the impact that charge point operators’ tariffs will have on the return on investment for drivers and ensuring that when we tender for the chargers that we negotiate the most affordable rates.
Local maintenance provision
· Oxford Direct Services have secured the licence for local maintenance provision of London electric Vehicle Company taxis (including all older models from the London Taxi Company brand)

	Supplementary Question
Have we considered making available (from reserves) interest-free loans for the purchase of ultra low emission or electric hackney carriages?
	Verbal Response
This suggestion was made by the taxi trade and is being considered.




36. [bookmark: _Toc535487402][bookmark: _Toc536023645]From Councillor Wolff to Councillor Hayes – taxi drivers
	Question
	Written Response

	What options are there for licenced hackney carriage drivers who are not members of COLTA who wish to present alternative views to Council?
	All drivers, whether hackney carriage or private hire can contact the Council at any time to discuss matters of concern.  The Environmental Sustainability Team have run a number of workshops and engagement activities for hackney carriage drivers and owners to discuss proposals and help prepare for the ZEZ. The next workshop is planned for March 2019 and once confirmed the details will be communicated via the licensing team.












[bookmark: _Toc535487403][bookmark: _Toc536023646]Board member for Supporting Local Communities

37. [bookmark: _Toc536023647][bookmark: _Toc535487404]From Councillor Gant to Councillor Simm – teachers’ mortgage scheme 
	Question
	Written Response

	Could the Board Member give council an update on uptake of the council’s Mortgage scheme for teachers?
	Since the report to Council in January 2018, two applications have been approved and one of the new applicants received an equity loan in August. This brings the total of approved applications to ten with three equity loans advanced.
Catalyst are responsible for publicity as well as for the administration of the scheme and they are active in keeping up the profile of the scheme with the schools to try and improve uptake. They sent out publicity material to the schools in April and again in October, and they are planning a further round with newly designed material. 

	Supplementary Question
Is the scheme kept under review to make sure it is used in the best possible way?
	Verbal Response
The scheme, although good, has quite poor take up and is perhaps not the best way to support teachers. It no longer provides sufficient incentive and does not cover the costs of a house. We are keeping the scheme and its effectiveness under review and will work to introduce other means of assisting key workers with housing.


38. [bookmark: _Toc535487405][bookmark: _Toc536023648]From Councillor Roz Smith to Councillor Simm – publication costs
	Question
	Written Response

	What was the cost of producing and printing ‘Oxford City Council’s Strategy for Children and Young People’ as a high-spec glossy publication, compared to a simpler text version adopted by many councils for similar documents? 
How many copies were produced?
	The cost of producing the strategy was £700. This means we have a high quality version that is accessible on our website. 
We produced 200 copies so they could be sent to our key partners such as the city’s Head Teachers. The print cost for the colour version was £536. 
We can check what the cost would have been to have these printed in black and white, but we believe that a colour desk top published version is more likely to be read and used.



[bookmark: _Toc535487406][bookmark: _Toc536023649]Deputy Leader of the Council; Board member for Leisure and Tackling Homelessness and Improving the Private Rented Sector
[bookmark: _Toc535487409]
39. [bookmark: _Toc535487373][bookmark: _Toc536023650]From Councillor Wolff to Councillor Linda Smith – Council letting agency
	Question
	Written Response

	In February 2016, Cllr Rowley will recall that Council passed a Green motion (as amended by Cllr Rowley) which included the following:
Council asks the City Executive Board …. in the longer term to take into consideration:
1.    Setting up a new letting agency owned and operated by the Council
2.    Operating this letting agency according to best practice by:
(a) charging no fees to tenants
(b) offering longer tenancies where appropriate
(c) publishing and promoting fair rent levels
	This letting agency should look at the feasibility of voluntary agreements involving "third-generation" rent controls (inflation-related rent stabilisation) coupled with strong contractual rights (including first refusal rights on the next tenancy and flexibility for landlords wishing to occupy/sell and so on)
3.  The Council may also consider offering accreditation to other agencies wishing to operate under this standard.
Was Council’s request ever carried out? If so, can the Portfolio Holder provide a copy of the feasibility work undertaken or the appropriate officer report?
	The Council launched a Rent Guarantee Scheme in late 2016, as a two year pilot, following CEB approval in September 2016.  This scheme enters into a new agency agreement with landlords, and seeks to increase access to private rented accommodation for persons at risk of homelessness.  The Council charges no fees to tenants, and promotes the use of two-year tenancies where possible.  In June 2018, CEB extended the pilot to April 2019, and a further report on this is due at February 2019 CEB, where the officer recommendation is to give approval to operating this scheme as ‘business as usual’.
Whilst this scheme is operating well and meeting lettings targets, to expand such an approach further in the highly buoyant private rented market in Oxford is considered unrealistic.  A previous report on this topic went to Housing Panel in Jan 2014 which recommended that a new (direct access) letting agency approach is not pursued.  A further report is going to Housing Scrutiny Panel on 4 March 2019.  
The changes in legislation mean that tenants will not be charged fees by letting agents from June this year, which will remove a major incentive for tenants to use such an agency.  
The government consulted on longer tenancies last year and we are still awaiting the response to their proposals, however, the Council’s website links gives advice on private renting and links to the Government ‘How to Let’ and ‘How to Rent’ guides that give more detailed guidance on providing longer tenancy terms in tenancy agreements.


	Supplementary Question
Many tenants would not be considered ‘poor’ and would pass a normal means test, but lack savings for a deposit and/or have erratic incomes. They can be at risk of homelessness and need support
What are the criteria for being "at risk of homelessness" in relation to accessing rent guarantee or deposit schemes and the rest.

	Verbal Response
I will supply a written answer.



40. [bookmark: _Toc535487374][bookmark: _Toc536023651]From Councillor Wolff to Councillor Linda Smith – private rentals
	Question
	Written Response

	Following an alert issued by the Mayday Trust concerning clauses in loan agreements which prevent renting to those in receipt of DSS payments, can the portfolio holder brief Members on what efforts the Council is making to tackle the unacceptable practice by some businesses and individuals in Oxford who refuse to rent to those in receipt of DSS payments?
	For a number of reasons, some landlords and agents do not want to rent to households that reply on state benefits to sustain the tenancy.  Many landlords and agents will seek employment and financial references from prospective tenants in Oxford City, before agreeing to the rental.  The Council works hard to mitigate this issue, not least by securing access to private rented accommodation through the Home Choice; Rent Guarantee; and Lord Mayors Deposit Guarantee schemes.




41. [bookmark: _Toc536023652]From Councillor Simmons to Councillor Linda Smith - No Local Connection
	Question
	Written Response

	Following the recommendations made by the No Local Connection Scrutiny Review Group, can the portfolio holder update Council on the progress with amending the Operational Guidelines to incorporate, in particular, the recommendation that 6 months' rough sleeping in Oxford entitles you to a local connection?
	Officers have tabled all recommendations for consideration at the next Joint Management Group, which oversees the Common Operational Protocol that governs the Adult Homeless Pathway, on 7 February 2019.


[bookmark: _Toc535487410]



42. [bookmark: _Toc536023653]From Councillor Wade to Councillor Linda Smith - Rough sleepers SWEP protocol
	Question
	Written Response

	Rough Sleepers are less resilient to severe weather because of health issues caused or made worse by homelessness. 
Would the Board Member agree that the SWEP requirement of a met forecast of 3 days at zero temperature (there is a discretion but it is not clear how or when it can be used) should be reduced to a met forecast of ONE night only at FOUR degrees Celsius? 
	The purpose of SWEP is to ensure that accommodation is available in adverse weather conditions - when required and at short notice – for all those who need it. The arrangements agreed with local homelessness organisations for winter 2018/19 will ensure that this is the case, including for rough sleepers who would not otherwise by eligible for the adult homeless pathway because they have no local connection or no right to claim benefits or housing in the UK, and for people who have not previously engaged with services and come inside. 
SWEP triggers on a forecast by the Met Office of 3 consecutive days at zero degrees Celsius or below, however as in previous years, the Council has discretion to open SWEP in other adverse weather conditions, e.g. snow on the ground, extreme wind chill, and together with our partners, will take a common sense approach on decisions as to whether or not to open / continue SWEP. 
SWEP is currently run on a model which relies on homelessness professionals who staff core services in the city working overtime to deliver SWEP provision. This model, using overtime and professionals volunteering, means that continued and extensive periods of opening places considerable pressure on staff and services. 
I would like to do more to ensure there is a safe and warm place available for all rough sleepers during periods of cold weather and I have asked council officers to use the discretion available to them to trigger SWEP during freezing conditions this winter if resources are available to do so. We are working on plans for next winter which will aim to provide more continuous night shelter provision throughout the season, and operate SWEP for every single freezing night - because opening and closing beds depending on the weather is never going to be an efficient way to run a service nor the best way to help people. 
Officers will be working together with local homelessness organisations to monitor the operation of SWEP this winter, including getting feedback from people on their experiences of using SWEP, and will report as requested to CEB on this.

	Supplementary Question
It is disappointing that the 4C minimum is not used and that people can only sign up for SWEP during a half hour period at one location. Can the sign up time be extended to eg 7.30pm to 9.30pm?
	Verbal Response
Providers are aware of the difficulties the restricted times cause and can make some allowances. We know SWEP is not the best way to provide temporary beds for rough sleepers. So we are proposing making beds available every night between October and March and are planning a new 60-bed emergency shelter in the city, removing the need for SWEP to operate at all.


[bookmark: _Toc535487411]
43. [bookmark: _Toc536023654]From Councillor Wade to Councillor Linda Smith - Rough sleepers accommodation
	Question
	Written Response

	Will the Board Member commit officer time and funding to the provision of safe, non-dormitory accommodation for especially vulnerable groups: women, LGBT+ and young (under 25) Rough Sleepers?
	Yes. This winter we are providing 41 new beds and better services as a result of our successful bids to the government’s temporary Rough Sleeper Initiative (RSI), which is targeted at areas with high levels of rough sleeping. We successfully bid for £503,000 in RSI funding for 2018/19, and the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government has provisionally awarded a further £511,000 for 2019/20. The following non-dormitory accommodation is funded by the RSI this winter:
· 14 beds in two winter night shelters, which are available to people with no recourse to public funds (i.e. not entitled to claim benefits or housing) and people without a local connection
· five move on beds for people who are working or moving into work, let at local housing allowance rents
· five beds in a women-only project
· seven pre-recovery beds for people undertaking drug and alcohol rehabilitation
We are exploring options for providing winterlong accommodation for all rough sleepers from winter 2019/20.
On 9 October 2018 we issued a press release detailing new beds and services delivered as part of the temporary Rough Sleeper Initiative funding.
Young People’s supported housing is commissioned by Oxfordshire County Council which provides a range of dispersed accommodation across the City, all of which is non-dormitory accommodation.
Officers will raise the question regarding meeting the needs of LGBT+ at the next JMG.


[bookmark: _Toc535487412]


44. [bookmark: _Toc536023655]From Councillor Wade to Councillor Linda Smith - Rough Sleepers Initiative fund
	Question
	Written Response

	Will the Board Member ensure that the City Council makes an early bid to MHCLG for further funding from the Rough Sleepers Initiative fund, since the initial £1,014,000 was ear-marked only for the period 2018-20?
	The Rough Sleeping Initiative (RSI) was a targeted fund available 2018-2020. There are no further rounds scheduled. We however continue to remain in contact with MHCLG regarding all other funding opportunities.
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[bookmark: _Toc535487413][bookmark: _Toc536023656]Leader of the Council, Board Member for Economic Development and Partnerships

45. [bookmark: _Toc535487365][bookmark: _Toc536023657][bookmark: _Toc535487414]From Councillor Gotch to Councillor Brown – legal advice at meetings
	Question
	Written Response

	Is the presence of the monitoring officer at all City committee meetings a legal necessity — has the law changed? 
Could a substantial saving be made if monitoring officers were present only at selected meetings?
	The presence of the monitoring officer at all City committee meetings is not a legal necessity and while the current monitoring officer, often by personal choice, attends a significant number of Committee meetings she does not attend them all.
There is an expectation that the monitoring officer will be available to members at Council, City Executive Board and Shareholder, Audit and Governance and Standards Committee meetings.
The monitoring officer is paid a salary for her role referred to in the Council’s Pay Policy Statement and by virtue of her position as a Head of Service (in common with all other Heads of Service) is not entitled to claim time off in lieu or flexi time or any additional payment for attending Committee meetings, Council meetings, Member briefings and training events or for any other aspect of their role as monitoring officer. 
In short there would be no financial saving to the Council if the monitoring officer did not attend Committee meetings at all or attended fewer Committee meetings.
I welcome the monitoring officer’s interest and presence at our meetings.







46. [bookmark: _Toc536023658]From Councillor Wolff to Councillor Brown – OXWED and Oxpens
	Question
	Written Response

	What progress has been made in selecting an OxWed development partner? 
Can the Portfolio Holder indicate if the development partner is pushing for more parking on the site (as compared to the limited parking on the published outline scheme)?
	Discussions in regard to the appointment of a development partner are ongoing.  Once these have been progressed to a point at which both OxWED shareholders (the Council and Nuffield College) are content with the proposed arrangement, a formal appointment of the selected developer will be made.
As Cllr Wolff will recall there have been two developments which have guided this work so far.  In 2013 the Council adopted a Masterplan Supplementary Planning document for the entire Oxpens area.  In 2017 OxWED issued a new masterplan which took account of progress in assembling the site through acquisition.  These remain the formal documents which set out the Council’s aspirations and which sets the framework for the development of a planning application over the next period.  Questions about any individual aspect of the development are premature.  At this stage we are seeking to find a development partner who shares the vision for Oxpens and can demonstrate the expertise to bring forward a scheme of this scale and complexity.


47. [bookmark: _Toc535487415][bookmark: _Toc536023659]From Councillor Gant to Councillor Brown - combined authority
	Question
	Written Response

	During the discussion on potential local government reorganisation some years ago, the City Executive Board promoted a Combined Authority as its preferred model. The emerging Cambs/Peterborough CA was regularly held up as an example. 
In 2017 estimates of the running costs of the Cambs/Peterborough CA were c.£850K p.a. The actual figure has turned out to be £7.6m, and the Mayor has apologised. 
Does the Board stand by its endorsement of the model?
	At the time, the Combined Authority was Government’s preferred partnership governance arrangement and a requirement of devolution deals which brought devolution of significant funding and functions to groups of councils. The principle behind our proposals was that building on our existing successful partnership governance arrangements was the best way to access opportunities to deliver on local priorities of economic and housing growth.  Since then, government policy has changed and it is not currently pursuing new combined authorities or devolution deals. Instead the Oxfordshire authorities have focused on strengthening the Growth Board and have successfully secured the Housing and Growth Deal. The development of this collaborative model has already produced results and will continue to be our priority to ensure successful delivery of the deal and access to further opportunities for investment.  Any need to consider alternative governance models in future would obviously be informed by experience and learning from elsewhere. We consider the current arrangements which we supported more recently to be working well, unlike some other models, and neither we nor government have any inclination to change them.


48. [bookmark: _Toc535487416][bookmark: _Toc536023660][bookmark: _GoBack]From Councillor Gant to Councillor Brown - letters re People’s Vote
	Question
	Written Response

	At its meeting on 23 July 2018, council asked the Leader to write on its behalf to Oxford’s MPs with the adopted motion in support of a “People’s Vote” on the Brexit deal. The Leader wrote to our MPs on 20 November 2018, and received a reply from Layla Moran MP on 7 December and from Anneliese Dodds MP on 18 December. 
The Leader circulated the reply from Ms Dodds to all members, but not the reply from Ms Moran. 
Why?
	Thanks to your question Councillor Gant I became aware that Ms Moran must have kindly replied to my letter. Unfortunately it was only posted to me, and for reasons that are unclear this did not reach me until 18 January. 
There is no intention to withhold the reply from Council. I have made arrangements for this to be circulated to all members and you should now have received it.



49. [bookmark: _Toc535487417][bookmark: _Toc536023661]From Councillor Gant to Councillor Brown - “People’s Vote”
	Question
	Written Response

	In her reply, Ms Moran warmly welcomed this council’s endorsement of a “People’s Vote”, and asked you to clarify your own position given that you did not vote for the motion. 
What answer did she receive?
	As I mentioned above, I did not receive the letter until 18 January. So I am afraid that I have not yet replied to her, but am drafting my reply.
This will say that I was writing to her to pass on the views of the council.
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